#### I. Introduction

- 1. In this submission, Réseau des Défenseurs des Droits Humains (REDHAC), the Center for Human Rights and Democracy in Africa (CHRDA), and Robert F. Kennedy Human Rights (RFKHR) analyze the Republic of Cameroon's fulfillment of its human rights obligations since Cameroon's prior Universal Periodic Review (UPR) in May 2018. The submission assesses Cameroon's implementation of recommendations received during its previous cycle, and provides specific and action-oriented recommendations based on the State's response and actions over the past five years.
- 2. In particular, this submission aims to provide information on restrictions to civic space and human rights violations as they relate to human rights defenders (HRDs) in Cameroon. HRDs in Cameroon face a multitude of challenges including intimidation and harassment, arbitrary arrest and detention, torture, and even killings. Journalists deal with similar challenges, especially as it relates to the conflict between the Cameroonian government and Anglophone separatists. More broadly, such threats to HRDs and journalists directly restrict civic space and put the basic rights to freedom of expression, freedom of association and assembly in jeopardy.

# II. Background and Recent Developments

- 3. Since 2016,¹ Cameroon has been plagued by conflict between the Cameroonian government and Anglophone separatists, violent attacks and killings by Boko Haram insurgents in the Far North region,² inter-ethnic violence, and conflict in neighboring Central African Republic.³⁴ Both Separatists and Cameroonian officials have committed serious human rights abuses.⁵ Over 6,000 civilians have been killed as a result of the conflict,⁶ approximately 598,000 people are displaced, and at least 2 million people are in need of humanitarian aid.⁵
- 4. The conflict continues to be marked by the forced closure of schools by separatists, as well as attacks on schools and children. Only 46% of schools are functioning and 54% of students are enrolled for the 2022-2023 academic year in the North-West and South-West regions.<sup>8</sup> Also, targeted attacks on healthcare facilities and workers have restricted aid delivery and access to vital care and services.<sup>9</sup>
- 5. In the midst of this complex security and humanitarian crisis, civic space has been effectively closed. The Cameroonian government continues to stifle freedom of expression, association and assembly, including through the intimidation and arrest of protestors.<sup>10</sup> HRDs regularly face significant challenges and risks in pursuit of their vital work. In particular, women human rights defenders (WHRDs) face unique challenges as a result of gender-based attacks and violence.
- 6. Despite prior recommendations from all three previous UPR cycles, which were accepted by the Cameroonian government, little to no action has been taken to implement them and abide by international human rights law obligations. Furthermore, the government has recommended that other states strengthen civil society and promote civil and political rights and civil society more broadly in their own countries.<sup>11</sup> However, Cameroonian authorities have failed to follow through on their obligations and have actively violated fundamental human rights since the previous UPR

cycle, with an acute impact on the work of HRDs and civil society.

# III. Main Violations of Rights: Implementation of Prior UPR Recommendations

7. The recommendations accepted by Cameroon from previous UPR cycles included to investigate threats or acts of aggression against HRDs and bring perpetrators to justice, to fully respect the rights of HRDs, and take all necessary measures to enable them to carry out their legitimate activities without fear of reprisal and free of all restrictions. Recommendations also included further advancing freedom of expression, decriminalizing all offenses that violate freedom of expression and prosecuting those that threaten and attack HRDs, and adopting all necessary measures to ensure that the press can work freely. Recommendations related to freedom of association and assembly include protecting the right to protest, and lifting any restrictions on these rights that are not in line with the ICCPR. Further recommendations call for an end to arbitrary arrest and detention, torture, and enforced disappearance and extrajudicial killings. Cameroon has failed to abide by nearly all of its previous recommendations.

## Human Rights Defenders

- 8. The situation of HRDs in Cameroon continues to deteriorate. HRDs are frequently prevented from carrying out their work in the North-West and South-West regions due to intimidation, harassment, and other forms of persecution at the hands of the Cameroonian authorities. HRDs are not allowed access to free, independent information and face reprisals for cooperating with the UN. As shown in the cases below, many HRDs have been convicted by criminal or military courts, and others are facing criminal proceedings.
- 9. Cameroon also fails to protect HRDs from non-state armed groups (NSAGs) who are increasingly targeting CSOs, HRDs, and journalists due to their position on alleged violations committed by these NSAGs.<sup>12</sup> CHRDA and its leaders, Felix Agbor Nkongho and Akem Kelvin Nkwain, have been targeted on multiple occasions.<sup>13</sup> There has been an upward trend in the number of threats since October 2021, with peaks in April-July 2022. These threats are also posted online on NSAGs' social media accounts. This similarly creates a difficult and dangerous environment for HRDs to work. The government has largely failed to protect HRDs and to effectively investigate threats and other abuses against them.<sup>14</sup>
- 10. In 2020, CHRDA's President, Mr. Felix Agbor Nkongho, was dismissed from his job as a lecturer in the Faculty of Law and Political Science of the State-owned University of Buea, Cameroon. The dismissal came after a written demand from the Minister of Higher Education to the university's Vice-Chancellor to take action against Mr. Nkongho's breach of "the University's code of ethics and conduct". The Minister's demand was related to a written exam in which Mr. Nkongho asked his students to critically engage with and discuss the ongoing armed conflict in the North-West and South-West regions.
- 11. Lawyers, especially those representing NSAGs members or leaders, face multiple challenges related to the country's failing criminal justice system, including harassment and the use of military courts. On May 31, 2021, Barrister Amungwa Tanyi Nicodemus was arrested and detained on charges of inciting terrorism. According to CSO reports, after Barrister Amungwa

complained that Cameroon's criminal procedure had been breached in his client's case, the gendarmerie seized Barrister Amungwa's phone without a warrant, and found old photographs of alleged military abuses in the North-West and South-West regions. <sup>16</sup> These alleged findings led to his arbitrary arrest and he was transferred to the Service Central des Recherches Judiciaires at the Secretariat for Defense (SED). He was released on June 9, 2021.

12. In Cameroon, women, girls, LGBTIQ individuals and all others working on gender issues face major risks. WHRDs face unique risks and challenges including gender-based discrimination, gender-specific threats and violence, exclusion, targeting of family members and loved ones, barriers to accessing decision-making spaces, stigmas, work-place harassment, smear campaigns, travel bans, and gender-specific online harassment and violence. WHRDs in the North-West and South-West regions face heightened challenges due to the conflict.<sup>17</sup> Starting in 2017, Maximilienne Ngo Mbe, Executive Director of REDHAC, and Alice Nkom, advocate at the Bar of Cameroon and REDHAC Board member, faced physical attacks, death threats, intimidation and harassment from NSAGs.<sup>18</sup> After five UN Special Rapporteurs wrote to officials regarding the incident, the Government responded stating that it was not possible to provide protection for HRDs.<sup>19</sup> Further, the Government surveilled REDHAC members with officers in plain clothes and unmarked cars.<sup>20</sup> Ngo Mbe and Nkom were also subjected to additional screening at the Douala International Airport and received anonymous phone calls and text messages. In May 2019, Esther Omam Njomo, was threatened and attacked along with her family and coworkers following her testimony before the UN Security Council side meeting on the humanitarian situation in Cameroon.<sup>21</sup> It is believed that such attacks were perpetrated by NSAGs. It does not appear that the Government took any measures to protect Ms. Njomo or her family. On June 13, 2020, Dominique Fousse, a lawyer at the Cameroon Bar and one of her clients were allegedly attacked at the Bonabéri Gendarmerie Company in Douala's 4th district. The attack occurred at the gendarmerie where she was defending her client in a landlord-tenant dispute.<sup>22</sup> On March 14, 2022, Glede Bruno, the Director of Judicial Police in Yaoundé, summoned Maximilienne C. Ngo Mbe to report to the police on March 23 to discuss the legal status of REDHAC. Bruno told Ngo Mbe that if she failed to report to police as requested, she would be forced to do so by all legal means. The officer questioned Ngo Mbe and her lawyer about suspicions of money laundering, embezzlement of funds from foreign partners, and failure to register REDHAC staff members with the National Social Insurance Fund. This complaint came from the Presidency of the Republic, in particular from Mr. Ferdinand Ngoh Ngoh, General Secretary of the Presidency of Cameroon, according to the investigator.

### Freedom of Expression and Press Freedom

13. Despite previous recommendations regarding freedom of expression, there have been numerous attacks on civic space and restrictions on freedom of expression and opinion resulting in multiple violations of international human rights law since the previous UPR cycle. Such violations include attacks on journalists and the press and obstructing HRDs from doing their work through multiple tactics including banning protests and gatherings, arbitrary arrest, detention, fair trial violations, torture, enforced disappearances, and extrajudicial killings. While all of these attacks taken individually impede on the right to freedom of expression and opinion, collectively, they show a wider narrative of an increasingly hostile and closed environment for civic space and human rights in Cameroon.

- 14. Since the previous UPR, press freedom has been in decline. Attacks against journalists in Cameroon have taken the form of censorship, arbitrary arrests, detention, fair trial violations, torture, enforced disappearance, and extrajudicial killings.<sup>23</sup> According to CPJ, five journalists, Amadou Vamoulké<sup>24</sup>, Kingsley Fomunyuy Njoka, Mancho Bibixy<sup>25</sup>, Thomas Awah Junior<sup>26</sup>, and Tsi Conrad<sup>27</sup> all remain imprisoned as of March 2023.<sup>28</sup>
- 15. On **January 23, 2023**, Martinez Zogo, journalist and director of the private radio show Amplitude *FM*, was found mutilated, tortured, and dead five days after he was abducted by unknown assailants.<sup>29</sup> He was kidnapped on January 17, 2023 as he tried to enter a police station. On **February 2, 2023**, Jean-Jacques Ola Bebe, radio presenter and Orthodox Catholic priest, was found murdered in Yaoundé. As of March, the government had failed to investigate his death.
- 16. On **March 21, 2022**, Cédric Noufele, journalist and editor-in-chief of the Equinox Group, was summoned to the prefect of Wouri for his television program "Right of Reply" in which the Government alleged that he "insulted" the President. The governor of Littoral sent direct threats via letter to Sévérin Tchounkeu, president of the Equinox Group. Mr. Noufele underwent an investigation and on **April 1, 2022**, the CNC suspended Sévérin Tchounkeu, Cédric Noufele, and the program for one month.<sup>30</sup> On **May 18, 2022**, Bisong Macdella Bessong, a journalist working for the outlet Kick422, was denied entry into Molyko Stadium to cover a meeting because she forgot her physical accreditation forms. She was brutally dragged from the premises and beaten by police officers. On **November 15, 2022**, journalist from Equinox TV and presenter of the program, *Équinoxe Soir* and Engilbert Lebon Datchoua were threatened with arrest for their work.<sup>31</sup>
- 17. On **April 29, 2021**, journalist and cameraman for Canal 2 International, Bertrand Tsasse, was viciously beaten by officers from Yaoundé's 5th Municipal Police, headed by Major Augustin Mbala, for covering clashes between motorcycle taxi drivers and municipal officials.<sup>32</sup> On **June 13, 2021**, journalist for *The Voice* Theodore Mih Ndze was arbitrarily arrested by security forces in Yaoundé without an arrest warrant.<sup>33</sup> On **September 9, 2021**, journalist Sébastien Ebala, after multiple hearings, was sentenced to two years in prison for contempt against the head of state and for spreading fake news electronically.<sup>34</sup>
- 18. On **March 17, 2020**, journalist and correspondent for television channel Canal 2 International, Éric Golf Kouatchou was kidnapped and arbitrarily detained by unidentified members of a special police unit.<sup>35</sup> In a separate incident, on **April 2, 2020**, he was abducted and forcibly disappeared by members of an unidentified special police unit who took him to an undisclosed location. He was released on April 13, 2020.<sup>36</sup> On **August 17, 2020**, journalist and editor of newspaper *Climate Social*, Mbombock Mbock Matip, was abducted by officers at the direction of Colonel Joel Emil Bankui, Commander of the Military Security Division (SEMIL), and taken to the central prison from Kodengui to Yaoundé. He was detained at the SED and brought before a military court judge who charged him with "spreading false news." On **September 22, 2020**, journalist Jarvis Tah Maih, and his cameraperson Christian Tebong of *My Media Prime TV*, were arrested while covering a protest in Douala. <sup>38</sup>

- 19. On **January 30, 2019**, two journalists working for *Le Jour*, Théodore Tchopa and David Eyengue Nzima were arbitrarily arrested and detained for their coverage of the arrest of political opponent Maurice Kamto.<sup>39</sup> On **May 28, 2019**, a journalist for *Cameroon Web* news site, Paul Chouta, was arrested by police officers in Yaoundé following a defamation complaint.<sup>40</sup> According to the American Bar Association, the charges against Mr. Chouta constituted a severe violation of his right to freedom of expression and the proceedings were marred by fair trial violations.<sup>41</sup> One year after his release, Mr. Chouta was assaulted by unidentified men in Yaounde. Only a short police investigation took place in relation to the incident.<sup>42</sup>
- 20. On **October 23, 2018**, Michael Biem Tong, a journalist, HRD, and director of the online media outlet *Hurinews*, was arbitrarily arrested and detained by Colonel Joël Emile Bankui. He was accused of leaving three voicemails that contained "secessionist" leanings. He was forced to make a confession after being tortured. On **October 29, 2018**, Gustave Flaubert Kengne, editor of the newspaper *Orientation Hebdo*, and coordinator of the Citizen Media Group was arrested and detained in Bafoussam Prison for 28 days. On **November 2, 2018**, journalist and editor-inchief of the English-language desk of the private media channel *Equinoxe Television*, Mimi Mefo Takambou, was summoned to the Littoral-Bonanjo Gendarmerie Legion. She was accused of spreading false news and advocating for terrorism. She was brought before the Military Tribunal and imprisoned in Douala-New Bell prison for three nights. On **November 3, 2018**, journalist and head of newspaper *Le Messager à l'Ouest*, Joseph Olinga Ndoe, was arrested by members of the National Gendarmerie who held him incommunicado before transferring him to a prison cell in the Research Brigade (a unit of the National Gendarmerie in charge of the Judicial Police). He was later released on bail.
- 21. On **July 29, 2016**, journalist, HRD, and former Director General of *Cameroon Radio and Television*, Amadou Vamoulké was arbitrarily arrested and detained for alleged embezzlement of public funds.<sup>47</sup> He has been imprisoned ever since. On **December 20, 2022**, he was sentenced to 12 years in prison and ordered to pay 76,000 USD in fines.<sup>48</sup>

Freedom of Association and Assembly

- 22. Although the government did not officially ban any organizations, it continued to restrict the activities of some NGOs, including Doctors without Borders (MSF) and Un Monde Avenir. On July 15, 2022, MSF announced its decision to close project bases in Kumba and Mamfe in the Southwest Region beginning on August 1, 2022. The decision followed the suspension of MSF activities by authorities three months earlier, when security forces arrested and detained four MSF staff members in December 2021 and January 2022.<sup>49</sup>
- 23. On **June 27, 2022**, several members of the Collective of Visually Impaired Outraged Cameroonians (CAMIC) were arbitrarily arrested and detained for half a day before being released.<sup>50</sup> On **June 29, 2022**, the sub-prefect of Yaoundé 1st prohibited a public meeting organized by the editor of newspaper *Geminal*, Jean Bosco Talla. On June 28, Mr. Talla informed authorities of the public meeting planned for June 30, at the Franco Hotel in Yaoundé. The administrative authority then issued a receipt of declaration of the public meeting. A day later, the authorities banned the meeting on the grounds that the meeting's theme "The Succession in Cameroon: Games and Issues," presented a risk of disruption to the social order.<sup>51</sup>

- 24. In July 2021, authorities banned a protest by political party Mouvement pour la Renaissance du Cameroun (MRC) that was scheduled for July 25 in Yaoundé, citing COVID-19 concerns and the maintenance of public order. However, on the same day, a demonstration by ruling party supporters in Bertoua was allowed to take place. In September 2021, authorities banned demonstrations in English-speaking areas ahead of October 1, the 60th anniversary of Cameroon's reunification.
- 25. On May 11, 2020, six volunteers from Survie-Cameroon-Survival Initiative (SCSI) were arbitrarily arrested and detained by security forces while distributing protective masks and disinfectant gel to residents of Yaoundé to protect them from COVID-19.52 On May 12, 2020, Mr. Penda Ekoka Christian, Special Advisor to MRC's President and Mr. Alain Fogue, MRC's National Treasurer, were summoned for an investigation by judicial police in relation to their work with the SCSI. On May 14-15, they both appeared before the Judicial Police and the case was closed without further action.<sup>53</sup> On September 22, 2020, Mr. Fogue and three other MRC activists were arrested in front of the party's leader Maurice Kamto's residence and taken to an unknown location following a peaceful demonstration organized by the MRC.54 They remain in detention and have had their habeas corpus hearings postponed multiple times.<sup>55</sup> On September 18, 2020, five young members of the group Stand Up for Cameroon were abducted and taken to the Gendarmerie of Bonanjo where they were then sent to the Central Prison of New Bell for "attempted conspiracy, revolution and insurrection." 56 On November 4, 2020, 32 MRC activists were held in detention under a provisional detention order at the Central Prison of Kodengui by the investigating judge of the military court of Yaoundé.<sup>57</sup> On November 10, 2020, police fired tear gas canisters at lawyers demonstrating at the Bonanjo Court of First Instance for the release of two of their colleagues imprisoned for their work. There were more than 300 lawyers present wearing their black robes who were assaulted while demonstrating in the middle of the courthouse.<sup>58</sup> On November 24, 2020, the sub-prefect of Maroua prohibited a march organized by the Citizen Collective for November 29 to protest lack of water, roads, and energy resources. Following this, the sub-prefect prohibited all marches, activities, publications, meetings, and public demonstrations planned by the Citizen Collective.<sup>59</sup>
- 26. On January 26, 2019, clashes took place in Douala after the government banned demonstrations in response to Maurice Kamto's claims to victory in the presidential elections in 2018.<sup>60</sup> On January 29, 2019, MRC members were arbitrarily arrested and detained after protesting. Police used tear gas and live ammunition to attack protesters before arresting them. On March 4, 2019, the sub-prefect of Yanoundé 5th, Mr. Mamadi Mahamat, prohibited a human rights workshop organized by New Human Rights of Cameroon. On June 24, 2019, seven members of the Association for the Defense of Students' Rights in Cameroon (ADDEC), were arbitrarily arrested and detained. They were accused of "hostility and attack against state security."
- 27. On **September 22, 2018**, the government banned another MRC protest led by the party's president Mr. Maurice Kamto. On **October 15, 2018**, the sub-prefect of Douala banned a CSO press conference that included Un Monde Avenir, REDHAC, Dynamique Citoyenne, and Women's International League for Peace and Freedom (WILPF). On **the same day**, an MRC press conference in Yaoundé was also banned.<sup>61</sup> On **October 24, 2018**, the sub-prefect of Yaoundé prohibited Cabral Libii's press conference at his Yaoundé headquarters citing it as an

"undeclared demonstration." On **November 1, 2018**, the Government disrupted and banned a press conference paying tribute to Félic Roland Moumié at the home of activist Mboua Massok. On **November 4, 2018**, MRC members were arrested during an alleged unauthorized meeting taking place in Bafoussam.

Arbitrary Arrest and Detention

- 28. In **November and December 2022**, the Buea Military Tribunal arrested, detained, and tried five staff members of Médecins Sans Frontières (MSF) before their acquittal.<sup>62</sup> They were accused of complicity with secession. Based on MSF's public reports, four of the staff in question were initially arrested in Nguti (South-West region) while transporting a patient with a gunshot wound to a hospital. In April 2022, MSF made the decision to suspend activities in the South-West region.<sup>63</sup>
- 29. In May 2020, the Yaoundé Military Court sentenced Mancho Bibixy Tse to 15 years in prison at Kondengui Central Prison for peacefully exercising his freedom of expression. Similarly, in December 2016, journalist Tsi Conrad, was sentenced to 15 years in prison for sharing videos and images of protests. Both remain detained with limited contact with their families. On May 16, 2020, Séverin Le Juste Bikoko, HRD and member of Tournons La Page Cameroun (TLP), was arbitrarily arrested and detained by security officials in his family residence in Yaoundé. On September 13, 2020, Laure Noutchang was arbitrarily arrested and detained at the Groupement Mobile d'Intervention (GMI) of Banonjo in Douala for calling on MRC activists to attend an upcoming march. On September 21, 2020, artist Joe la Conscience was arrested at his home for his art. He was released the following day.
- 30. On **March 3, 2018**, members of the Dynamique Citoyenne, were arbitrarily arrested and detained for organizing as part of the group Tournons La Page Cameroun. <sup>66</sup> On **May 23, 2018**, Mancho Bibixy Tse, Aselacha Martin, Tangwa Malvin, Tah Emilie, Kingham Valentine, and Thomas Awah Junior, all HRDs and journalists from the Anglophone region, were arbitrarily arrested and detained during a peaceful protest related to the conflict in Bamenda. <sup>67</sup>

**Torture** 

- 31. HRDs, journalists, and political opposition face the greatest risk of torture while in detention. Local and international organizations have documented more than 300 acts of torture committed by Cameroonian defense and security forces (DSFs) between January 2018 and December 2022. 68 DSF members have been accused of committing acts of torture in prisons, in makeshift camps, at check points, in local administrative office buildings, in response to attacks by NSAGs, and during attempts to silence or punish activists, journalists, lawyers, and protestors. In most of the documented cases, victims said they were beaten with various objects, including wooden sticks, planks, electric cables, machetes, and guns. Some were also forced into humiliating positions. In a few cases, victims were severely mutilated and/or killed.
- 32. Between **April 2021 and November 2022**, CHRDA documented seven separate acts of torture and inhumane and degrading treatment of eleven men, committed by Chief Ewume John in the South-West region.<sup>69</sup> Chief Ewume John is the traditional authority of Bwasa Village in Buea and

- a member of the Cameroon military. He has been seen on multiple occasions publicly humiliating and torturing unarmed civilians alleged to be separatist fighters or to share separatist ideology. In some instances, he has recorded the acts of torture on video, which he or his supporters then circulate on social media. One victim filed a complaint against him with the military tribunal on July 13, 2022, but the torture continues and the government has failed to investigate.<sup>70</sup>
- 33. On May 29, 2022, Jean Claude Tella, a lawyer at the Cameroon Bar Association, was on his way to a meeting when he was taken by gendarmerie members in civilian clothing and put in a gendarmerie vehicle without being informed of the purpose of his arrest nor being shown a warrant. He was accused of fraud. He was asked to undress and was thrown into a cell with his hands cuffed behind his back. According to REDHAC, he was taken out of the cell and subjected to torture and ill-treatment. He was released the next day after his colleagues intervened on his behalf.
- 34. On **June 18, 2020**, journalist Ernest Dieudonné Obama Nana was arbitrarily arrested, detained, tortured and subjected to cruel, inhuman, and degrading treatment.<sup>71</sup>
- 35. On **January 30, 2019**, Mr. Che Jacob was abducted by three masked men from the Gendarmerie who accused him of sponsoring separatist groups.<sup>72</sup> He was tortured for weeks at the Gendarmerie Brigade in Buea and at a makeshift camp located at a privately-owned tea factory in Tole. Officers tried to force him to make a confession and demanded to know if he knew where separatists were hiding. He was held at the makeshift camp for 45 days before being taken back to the Gendarmerie Brigade where he made his first official statement to a judicial police officer and highlighted the torture he experienced. He was then brought to the military tribunal in Buea where he gave another statement raising the issue of his torture. He was accused of secessionism and presented to a military judge.
- 36. From **2016 through 2023**, human rights activist and director of the organization, Organic Farming for Gorillas (OFFGO), Jan Cappelle and his lawyer were subject to intimidation and reprisals including death threats, kidnapping, torture of family members, and were shot at during a failed kidnapping attempt. Such violative behavior continues because of a failure of Cameroonian officials to investigate and punish perpetrators including high ranking officials and businessman Mr. Baba Danpullo.<sup>73</sup> While the government did open a case into Capelle's torture, false arrest, destruction of his properties, and use of conditional threats following significant international and UN pressure in October 2022, the Consul of Cameroon in Belgium refused to issue Cappelle a visa to enter Cameroon and honor the summons from the court. In the meantime, many alleged perpetrators fled the country.
- 37. Other incidents of torture since the previous UPR include the cases of Mr. Tabassang Augustine, Mr. Foshi Vitalis, Mr. Woyo Marius, Mr. Louis Bonkuyung, Mr. Ibrahim Bellow, Mr. Kingsley Fumunyuy Njoka, Mr. Koangne Nyepo Blaise Eleme, and Mr. Wirba Didymus Nsoseka.

Enforced Disappearances and Extrajudicial Killings

- 38. Under Article 6(1) of the ICCPR, Cameroon has a duty to protect every human being's right to life.<sup>74</sup>
- 39. In **April 2022**, members of the DSF arrested 40 bikers accompanying a corpse to Oku, North-West region. Multiple news outlets reported that 24 of those arrested were brought to trial before the Military Tribunal in Bamenda, while 16 others were forcibly disappeared. On **July 8, 2022**, four photos emerged on social media of seven alleged NSAG fighters in Bafut, North-West region. One photo shows them half naked in front of a house and chained, captured alive by members of the DSF. The other three photos show three of the seven killed and their bodies dumped into mud. On **July 31, 2022**, members of the DSF captured two alleged separatist fighters named "General Rasta" and "Colonel John" in Bambur, North-West region. Photos emerged on social media of the fighters alive, restrained and bloodied. Photos shared later show their deceased bodies on display in the middle of Bambi. On **November 7, 2022**, videos and photos emerged on social media of an alleged NSAG fighter called "General Gideon" in Kumba, South-West region who was shown alive but chained to a pole. That same day, photos were shared that showed him executed and publicly displayed in Kuma Centre.
- 40. Mr. Samuel Ajiekah Abuwe (also known as Samuel Wazizi), a news anchor and camera operator, was arrested and held incommunicado on **August 2**, **2019** for allegedly criticizing the government's handling of the conflict. He later died in police custody. It took ten months for Cameroonian authorities to admit that Mr. Abuwe died in detention. As of March 2023, his body has still not been returned to his family.
- 41. On **August 6, 2018**, Mohwa Franklin, President of the human rights association, Frontline Fighters for Citizen Interest (FFCI), was forcibly disappeared after he left the Azim Hotel in Kumba.<sup>79</sup> He had arrived there four days earlier to document cases of human rights violations in Anglophone regions of Cameroon related to the conflict.

Fair Trial Rights

- 42. Cameroon is obligated to protect and uphold fair trial rights and proper judicial procedure as enshrined in Articles 9(1-5) of the ICCPR.<sup>80</sup>
- 43. Since the previous UPR, there have been numerous fair trial violations including, denying access to lawyers or family, harassment and intimidation, discrimination, poor treatment in detention facilities, and failure to keep proper records and documentation.
- 44. Based on CHRDA's investigation on the situation of persons arrested and detained in relation to the armed conflict in the North-West and South-West regions in 2021 and 2022, most inmates from these two regions were transferred to a local police station, security base, military barrack, or makeshift camp after their arrest. Once they were transferred, they were denied contact with a lawyer or their family. Further, many persons held at these transfer sites were subjected to torture and/or inhuman and degrading treatment. Detainees would then be transferred to divisional or regional judicial police stations, military bases, or central stations before being sent to national detention centers in Yaoundé. They then remained in Yaoundé for weeks or months before being sent to one of the 15 main prisons in the country. These prisons are operated by multiple

organizations within the Cameroonian government including the SED, Directorate General for External Research (DGRE), Direction de Surveillance Territoires (DST), Securite Militaire (SIMIL), and Direction de Police Judiciare (DPJ). Such groups are known for committing brutal acts of torture.

- 45. While in detention, detainees face horrific conditions including poor nutrition, spread of infectious diseases, lack of qualified medical attention, and overcrowding. On **August 5, 2020**, Tanguem Thomas, who had been in pretrial detention, without appearing before a court, since 2017 at the Central Prison of Kodengui, died handcuffed to his hospital bed due to denial of treatment for diabetes and other ill treatment. Overcrowding is primarily a result of prolonged pretrial detention due to court delays. According to CHRDA, as of the submission date 58% of the prison population consists of pretrial detainees. On **May 20, 2021**, Paul Chouta, a blogger and whistleblower, was arbitrarily arrested and spent more than 24 months in pretrial detention. He was later released two days after his conviction. There are also issues with keeping inmates detained who do not have the ability to pay heavy court fines and failure to release detainees after they have served their prison time. He
- 46. Fair trial violations include instances of civilians being summoned to military courts instead of having their cases adjudicated through traditional civilian court systems. On **November 29, 2021**, Awasum Mispa Fri, lawyer at the Cameroon bar and President of the Women of the MRC, was summoned to the military court of Yaoundé and placed in pre-trial detention at the Central Prison of Kondengui. She was released four days later after domestic and international pressure. After several referrals, on December 28, 2021, she was sentenced to seven years in prison. In **July 2022**, Kouam Tatchuemo Adolphe, an MRC activist, was sentenced to two years in prison by the Military Court of Douala for participating in peaceful protests on September 22, 2020. While in prison, he was chained to his hospital bed despite objections from medical staff and as a result has suffered from atrophy of his upper limbs.
- 47. On **May 11, 2018**, Musa Usman Ndamba, national vice-president of the Mbororo Social and Cultural Development Association (MBOSCUDA),<sup>86</sup> faced fair trial violations and judicial harassment which lasted five years.<sup>87</sup> He was sentenced to 6 months in prison and a fine of 500,000 FCFA on charges of "defamation of character".<sup>88</sup> He was freed on June 12, 2018.<sup>89</sup>

### IV. Recommendations

The signatories of this submission issue the following recommendations to the Government of Cameroon:

- Ensure that HRDs and journalists are able to effectively carry out their work, including investigations into human rights violations in the North-West and South-West regions, without fear of reprisal or intimidation, both online and offline, and guarantee their safety and well-being, including protection from non-state armed groups;
- Ensure that all Cameroonians have open access to free, independent information;
- End the judicial harassment and intimidation of lawyers defending members of non-state armed groups and ensure their safety and well-being;
- Ensure that WHRDs and LGBTQI+ activists are able to carry out their work safely, including by ending gender-based discrimination, gender-specific threats and violence, stigmas, work-place

- harassment, smear campaigns, and gender-specific online harassment;
- Investigate all acts of threats or aggression against HRDs, WHRDs, and LGBTQI+ activists and bring those perpetrators to justice;
- Ensure the right to freedom of expression and cultivate a thriving civic space by decriminalizing all offenses that violate freedom of expression and prosecuting those that threaten and attack those appropriately exercising this right;
- Investigate and prosecute all threats and attacks on journalists;
- Respect the right to peaceful assembly and protest and lift any restrictions not in line with the ICCPR and international human rights standards;
- Ensure the right to association, including by eliminating the abuse of laws to limit political gatherings and criticism of the government and lift any restrictions not in line with the ICCPR and international human rights standards;
- Ensure the independence of associations, including the right to obtain funding for their work and the right to demonstrate;
- End the use of arbitrary arrest and detention and ensure any arrests are in compliance with ICCPR obligations;
- Eradicate torture and carry out investigations into all alleged acts of torture and ill-treatment;
- Ratify the Optional Protocol on the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman, or Degrading Treatment or Punishment;
- End all enforced disappearances and extrajudicial killings and hold all perpetrators accountable;
- Guarantee the right to a fair trial and access to justice and end all fair trial violations, including the use of military courts for civilians;
- Ensure that prison conditions are safe, healthy, clean, and in line with international human rights standards on prisons and detention;
- Fully cooperate with the Secretary-General and OHCHR on the human rights situation in Cameroon.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Peter Tah, Cameroon conflict: 'We live in fear in Bamenda', The BBC (Nov. 15, 2018), <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-46178620">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-46178620</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Cameroon: Boko Haram Attacks Escalate in Far North, Human Rts. Watch (April 5, 2021), https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/04/05/cameroon-boko-haram-attacks-escalate-far-north (last accessed Mar. 29, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The UN Security Council (UNSC) held its first and only Arria-formula meeting on the conflict in Cameroon on May 13, 2019. On March 21, 2022, the Council of the European Union approved conclusions on Cameroon and called for an immediate cessation of violence and respect for human rights in the North-West and South-West regions. On April 29, 2022, the UN Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination highlighted concerns about the crisis in Cameroon and urged the Cameroonian government to find a peaceful resolution to the conflict and hold perpetrators accountable. The Swiss-led mediation process, launched in 2019, ended in September 2022 after President Paul Biya suspended the government's participation. In January 2023, Canada announced that it would lead peace-talks with the Cameroonian government and separatist forces. However, shortly after the announcement, the Cameroonian government claimed that it did not agree to such talks.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Instability in the Central African Republic, Center for Preventive Action (updated Mar. 27, 2023), <a href="https://www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/violence-central-african-republic">https://www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/violence-central-african-republic</a> (last accessed Mar. 29, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Separatists have attacked civilians, including aid workers, students, teachers, and religious leaders. *See Cameroon*, Human Rts. Watch, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/africa/cameroon">https://www.hrw.org/africa/cameroon</a>. The Cameroonian government has committed arbitrary arrests and detention, torture, SGBV, extrajudicial killings, and mass killings. *See Cameroon*, Human Rts. Watch, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/africa/cameroon">https://www.hrw.org/africa/cameroon</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Cameroon, International Crisis Group, <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/central-africa/cameroon">https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/central-africa/cameroon</a>. See, also, World Report 2023: Cameroon, Human Rts. Watch, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2023/country-chapters/cameroon">https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2023/country-chapters/cameroon</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> World Report 2023: Cameroon, Human Rts. Watch, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2023/country-chapters/cameroon">https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2023/country-chapters/cameroon</a>.

<sup>8</sup> Cameroon: Situation Report, UN OCHA (Mar. 15, 2023), https://reports.unocha.org/en/country/cameroon/?\_gl=1%2a4s8hk7%2a\_ga%2aNTg2NDg4MTA4LjE2MzkzMjM5MTA.%2a\_ga\_E60ZNX2F68%2aMTY3MjQ0MTkxNy4yOS4wLjE2NzI0NDE5MTcuNjAuMC4w.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Cameroon, Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect (Feb. 28, 2023), <a href="https://www.globalr2p.org/countries/cameroon/">https://www.globalr2p.org/countries/cameroon/</a>.

- <sup>10</sup> Ohimai Amaize, Cameroon: Amid deadly conflicts, activists Ngo Mbe and Nkongho inspire hope for closing civic space (June 21, 2022), Robert F. Kennedy Human Rights, <a href="https://rfkhumanrights.org/voices-articles/cameroon-amid-deadly-conflicts-activists-ngo-mbe-and-nkongho-inspire-hope-for-closing-civic-space">https://rfkhumanrights.org/voices-articles/cameroon-amid-deadly-conflicts-activists-ngo-mbe-and-nkongho-inspire-hope-for-closing-civic-space</a>; <a href="https://www.hrw.org/africa/cameroon">https://www.hrw.org/africa/cameroon</a>.
- 11 Recommendation 133.6 from UPR of Uzbekistan (2nd Cycle 24th Sess.), Thematic List of Recommendations, Office of the High Commn'r for Human Rts. available at <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/lib-docs/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session16/UZ/UzbekistanMatriceRecommendations\_E.docx">https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/lib-docs/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session16/UZ/UzbekistanMatriceRecommendations\_E.docx</a>. Recommendation 134.64 from UPR of Rwanda (3rd Cycle 47th Sess.), Thematic List of Recommendations, Office of the High Commn'r for Human Rts. available

  at <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/lib-docs/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session37/RW/UPR37">https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/lib-docs/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session37/RW/UPR37</a> Rwanda Thematic List of Recommendations.docx.
- <sup>12</sup> See, e.g., Cameroon: End threats against activists who exposed violations and abuses in Anglophone regions, Amnesty International (July 7, 2022), <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/07/cameroon-end-threats-against-activists-who-exposed-violations-and-abuses-in-anglophone-regions/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/07/cameroon-end-threats-against-activists-who-exposed-violations-and-abuses-in-anglophone-regions/</a>.
- <sup>13</sup> See, e.g., Cameroon: Death threats against human rights defender Akem Kelvin Nkwain, International Federation for Human Rights (June 21, 2022), <a href="https://www.fidh.org/en/issues/human-rights-defenders/cameroon-death-threats-against-rights-defender-akem-kelvin-nkwain">https://www.fidh.org/en/issues/human-rights-defenders/cameroon-death-threats-against-rights-defender-akem-kelvin-nkwain</a>; Cameroon: Death threats against Felix Agbor Nkongho, World Organization Against Torture (OMCT) (Nov. 5, 2011), <a href="https://www.omct.org/en/resources/urgent-interventions/cameroon-death-threats-against-felix-agbor-nkongho">https://www.omct.org/en/resources/urgent-interventions/cameroon-death-threats-against-felix-agbor-nkongho">https://www.omct.org/en/resources/urgent-interventions/cameroon-death-threats-against-felix-agbor-nkongho</a>.
- <sup>14</sup> Cameroon: End threats against activists who exposed violations and abuses in Anglophone regions, Amnesty International (July 7, 2022), <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/07/cameroon-end-threats-against-activists-who-exposed-violations-and-abuses-in-anglophone-regions/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/07/cameroon-end-threats-against-activists-who-exposed-violations-and-abuses-in-anglophone-regions/</a>.
- <sup>15</sup> Ongoing harassment against Mr. Felix Agbor Nkongho, prominent defender of the rights of the Anglophone minority, World Orgnaization Against Torture (OMCT) (May 14, 2020), <a href="https://www.omct.org/en/resources/urgent-interventions/ongoing-harassment-against-mr-felix-agbor-nkongho-prominent-defender-of-the-rights-of-the-anglophone-minority">https://www.omct.org/en/resources/urgent-interventions/ongoing-harassment-against-mr-felix-agbor-nkongho-prominent-defender-of-the-rights-of-the-anglophone-minority</a>.
- <sup>16</sup> Berinyuy Cajetan, Statement on the arbitrary arrest and detention of barrister Amungwa Tanyi Nicodemus at SED (June 2, 2021), https://www.chrda.org/statement-on-the-arbitrary-arrest-and-detention-of-barrister-amungwa-tanyi-nicodemus-at-sed/.
- <sup>17</sup> Cameroon must protect human rights defenders UN experts, UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (April 28, 2020), <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2020/04/cameroon-must-protect-human-rights-defenders-un-experts">https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2020/04/cameroon-must-protect-human-rights-defenders-un-experts</a>.
- <sup>18</sup> U.N. Human Rights Council, Cooperation with the United Nations, its representatives and mechanisms in the field of human rights: Report of the Secretary General, 42nd Sess., Sept. 9, 2019, U.N. Doc. A/HRC/42/30, p. 44, available at <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/A\_HRC\_42\_30.docx">https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/A\_HRC\_42\_30.docx</a>.
- <sup>19</sup> Letter to the Cameroonian Government from: Agnes Callamard, Annalisa Ciampi, Michel Forst, Dubravka Šimonovic, Kamala Chandrakirana, AL CMR 5/2017 (Oct. 26, 2017) <a href="https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadPublicCommunicationFile?gId=23417">https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadPublicCommunicationFile?gId=23417</a> (in French).
- <sup>20</sup> U.N. Human Rights Council, Cooperation with the United Nations, its representatives and mechanisms in the field of human rights: Report of the Secretary General, 42nd Sess., Sept. 9, 2019, U.N. Doc. A/HRC/42/30, p. 44, available at <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/A\_HRC\_42\_30.docx">https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/A\_HRC\_42\_30.docx</a>.
- <sup>21</sup> U.N. Human Rights Council, Cooperation with the United Nations, its representatives and mechanisms in the field of human rights: Report of the Secretary General, 45th Sess., Sept. 25, 2020, U.N. Doc. A/HRC/45/36, pp. 9, 23, 24 available at https://undocs.org/en/A/HRC/45/36.
- <sup>22</sup> Maître Dominique Fousse violentée à la compagnie de gendarmerie de Bonaberie, CamerounWeb (June 13, 2020), https://www.camerounweb.com/CameroonHomePage/NewsArchive/Ma-tre-Dominique-Fousse-violent-e-la-compagnie-de-gendarmerie-de-Bonaberie-520318.
- <sup>23</sup> Cameroon, Committee to Protect Journalists, <a href="https://cpj.org/africa/cameroon/">https://cpj.org/africa/cameroon/</a>.
- <sup>24</sup> See para. 21.
- <sup>25</sup> See paras. 29-30.
- <sup>26</sup> See para. 30.
- <sup>27</sup> See para. 29.
- Five journalists imprisoned in Cameroon, Committee to Protect Journalists, <a href="https://cpj.org/data/imprisoned/2022/?status=Imprisoned&cc\_fips%5B%5D=CM&start\_year=2022&end\_year=2022&group\_by=location">https://cpj.org/data/imprisoned/2022/?status=Imprisoned&cc\_fips%5B%5D=CM&start\_year=2022&end\_year=2022&group\_by=location</a>.
- Prominent Cameroonian journalist found dead after abduction, Al Jazeera (Jan. 23, 2023), https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/1/23/prominent-journalist-found-dead-after-abduction-in-cameroon.
- <sup>30</sup> Le CNC sanctionne Cédrick Noufele, Séverin Tchounkeu et l'émission DROIT DE RÉPONSE, Médiatude (April 1, 2022), https://mediatudecmr.com/le-cnc-sanctionne-cedrick-noufele-severin-tchounkeu-et-lemission-droit-de-reponse/.
- 31 Le journaliste Serge Alain Ottou bientôt auditionné, Actu Cameroun (Nov. 17, 2022), https://actucameroun.com/2022/11/17/le-journaliste-serge-alain-ottou-bientot-auditionne/.
- <sup>32</sup> Cameroun: Un cameraman de Canal 2 violenté par des agents de la mairie, 237 Online (April 30, 2021), <a href="https://www.237online.com/cameroun-un-cameraman-de-canal-2-violente-par-des-agents-de-la-mairie/">https://www.237online.com/cameroun-un-cameraman-de-canal-2-violente-par-des-agents-de-la-mairie/</a>.
- <sup>33</sup> Mimi Mefo Info, Facebook (June 13, 2021), https://www.facebook.com/MimiMefoInfo/photos/a.1927454963965738/4349131015131442/?type=3.
- <sup>34</sup> Urgent: Voici pourquoi Sébastien Ebala condamné à 2 ans de prison ferme, Maurice Kamto cité, Infos Cameroon (Sept. 9, https://www.infoscameroon.com/urgent-voici-pourquoi-sebastien-ebala-condamne-a-2-ans-de-prison-ferme-maurice-kamto-cite/.

- station Canal 2 International in Paris by unidentified elements of the special police unit, REDHAC (April 4, 2020), <a href="http://www.redhac.info/documents/Cameroon">http://www.redhac.info/documents/Cameroon</a>, <a href="https://kidnapping.pdf">Kidnapping.pdf</a>.
- <sup>36</sup> Médias Le REDHAC condamne avec la dernière énergie l'enlèvement, séquestration et détention arbitraire du journaliste Éric Golf Kouatchou, Actu Cameroun (April 7, 2020), <a href="https://actucameroun.com/2020/04/07/medias-le-redhac-condamne-avec-la-derniere-energie-lenlevement-sequestration-et-detention-arbitraire-du-journaliste-eric-golf-kouatchou/">https://actucameroun.com/2020/04/07/medias-le-redhac-condamne-avec-la-derniere-energie-lenlevement-sequestration-et-detention-arbitraire-du-journaliste-eric-golf-kouatchou/</a>.
- <sup>37</sup> Le journaliste camerounais Emmanuel Mbombog Mbog Matip détenu depuis août 2020, Committee to Protect Journalists (April 19, 2020), <a href="https://cpj.org/fr/2021/04/le-journaliste-camerounais-emmanuel-mbombog-mbog-matip-detenu-depuis-aout-2020/">https://cpj.org/fr/2021/04/le-journaliste-camerounais-emmanuel-mbombog-mbog-matip-detenu-depuis-aout-2020/</a>.
- <sup>38</sup> Mimi Mefo Info, Facebook (Sept. 23, 2020) <a href="https://m.facebook.com/MimiMefoInfo/photos/my-media-prime-journaist-tah-jarvis-and-a-photographer-tebong-christian-have-bee/3581846505193234/">https://m.facebook.com/MimiMefoInfo/photos/my-media-prime-journaist-tah-jarvis-and-a-photographer-tebong-christian-have-bee/3581846505193234/</a>.
- <sup>59</sup> Two Cameroonian journalists detained while covering opposition gathering, Committee to Protect Journalists (Jan. 29, 2019), https://cpi.org/2019/01/two-cameroonian-journalists-detained-while-coverin/.
- 40 Trial Observation Report: Cameroon vs. Paul Chouta, American Bar Association (Feb. 16, 2022), https://www.americanbar.org/groups/human\_rights/reports/trial-observation-report-cameroon-vs-paul-chouta/.
- <sup>42</sup> Cameroon Web reporter Paul Chouta assaulted again in Yaounde, Committee to Protect Journalists (Mar. 11, 2022), https://cpj.org/2022/03/cameroon-web-reporter-paul-chouta-assaulted-again-in-yaounde/.
- <sup>43</sup> Michel Biem Tong arrested, Frontline Defenders https://www.frontlinedefenders.org/en/case/michel-biem-tong-arrested.
- <sup>44</sup> Cameroon Bafoussam: Gustave Flaubert Kengne Imprisoned for Hostilities Against the Republic and Disturbing Public Order, 237 Online (Nov. 1, 2018), <a href="https://www.237online.com/en/">https://www.237online.com/en/</a> trashed-10/.
- <sup>45</sup> CPJ calls on Cameroon to release and drop charges against Mimi Mefo, Committee to Protect Journalists (Nov. 8, 2018), <a href="https://cpj.org/2018/11/cpj-calls-on-cameroon-to-drop-charges-against-mimi/">https://cpj.org/2018/11/cpj-calls-on-cameroon-to-drop-charges-against-mimi/</a>.
- <sup>46</sup> Le REDHAC se mobilise pour la libération des jouranlistes embastillés, CamerounWeb (Nov. 16, 2018), <a href="https://www.camerounweb.com/CameroonHomePage/NewsArchive/Le-REDHAC-se-mobilise-pour-la-lib-ration-des-journalistes-embastill-s-450846">https://www.camerounweb.com/CameroonHomePage/NewsArchive/Le-REDHAC-se-mobilise-pour-la-lib-ration-des-journalistes-embastill-s-450846</a>.
- <sup>47</sup> Amadou Vamoulké, Committee to Protect Journalists, <a href="https://cpj.org/data/people/amadou-vamoulke/">https://cpj.org/data/people/amadou-vamoulke/</a>.
- <sup>48</sup> Cameroonian journalist Amadou Vamoulké sentenced to 12 years and US\$76,000 fine, Committee to Protect Journalists (Dec. 21, 2022), https://cpi.org/2022/12/cameroonian-journalist-amadou-vamoulke-sentenced-to-12-years-and-us76000-fine/.
- <sup>49</sup> All MSF staff acquitted in military tribunal in Cameroon, Medecins Sans Frontieres (Jan. 10, 2023), <a href="https://www.msf.org/all-msf-staff-acquitted-military-tribunal-cameroon">https://www.msf.org/all-msf-staff-acquitted-military-tribunal-cameroon</a>.
- <sup>50</sup> Moki Edwin Kindzeka, *Blind People in Cameroon Allege Police Abuse During Protests*, Voice of America (July 1, 2022), https://www.voanews.com/a/6641324.html.
- <sup>51</sup> Yaoundé: une conférence sur la succession de Paul Biya interdite, Cameroun Actuel (July 1, 2022), <a href="https://camerounactuel.com/yaounde-une-conference-sur-la-succession-de-paul-biya-interdite/">https://camerounactuel.com/yaounde-une-conference-sur-la-succession-de-paul-biya-interdite/</a>.
- <sup>52</sup> 2020 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Cameroon, U.S. Dept. of State (Mar. 30, 2021), https://www.state.gov/reports/2020-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/cameroon/.
- <sup>53</sup> Christophe Mercier, *Survie Cameroun: Penda Ekoka et Alain Fogue convoqués par la Police Judiciaire*, Meyomessala International (May 15, 2020), Ihttps://www.meyomessalainternational.com/politique/survie-cameroun-penda-ekoka-et-alain-fogue-convoques-par-la-police-judiciaire/.
- <sup>54</sup> Illaria Allegrozzi, *Cameroon Court Denies Request to Release Opposition Leaders*, Human Rts. Watch (Jan. 15, 2021), <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/01/15/cameroon-court-denies-request-release-opposition-leaders">https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/01/15/cameroon-court-denies-request-release-opposition-leaders</a>.
- 55 Prisonniers du Mrc devant la justice: le bal de renvois, Cameroun Web (Feb. 17, 2023), https://www.camerounweb.com/CameroonHomePage/politics/Prisonniers-du-Mrc-devant-la-justice-le-bal-des-renvois-710036?utm\_term=Autofeed&utm\_medium=Social&utm\_source=Facebook&fbclid=IwAR0I4PDuOXJPr54bQouCBSSjyJeUk4RCWG0f-2m0WigpDe9BxaMlbls7G7s#Echobox=1676633454.
- <sup>56</sup> Cameroun: quatre activistes condamnés à seize mois de prison pour insurrection, Radio France Internationale (Jan. 1, 2022), <a href="https://www.rfi.fr/fr/afrique/20220101-cameroun-quatre-activistes-condamn%C3%A9s-%C3%A0-seize-mois-de-prison-pour-insurrection">https://www.rfi.fr/fr/afrique/20220101-cameroun-quatre-activistes-condamn%C3%A9s-%C3%A0-seize-mois-de-prison-pour-insurrection</a>.
- <sup>57</sup> 32 militants du MRC placés sous mandat de détention provisoire à la prison centrale de Kondengui, Le Bled Parle (Nov. 3, 2020), <a href="https://www.lebledparle.com/32-militants-du-mrc-places-sous-mandat-de-detention-provisoire-a-la-prison-centrale-de-kondengui/">https://www.lebledparle.com/32-militants-du-mrc-places-sous-mandat-de-detention-provisoire-a-la-prison-centrale-de-kondengui/</a>.
- <sup>58</sup> Fred Bihina, Cameroun Violences sur les avocats au tribunal de Bonanjo: Une avocate raconte ce qui s'est passé!, Cameroon-Info.Net (Nov. 11, 2020), <a href="https://www.cameroon-info.net/article/cameroun-violences-sur-les-avocats-au-tribunal-de-bonanjo-une-avocate-raconte-ce-qui-387438.html">https://www.cameroon-info.net/article/cameroun-violences-sur-les-avocats-au-tribunal-de-bonanjo-une-avocate-raconte-ce-qui-387438.html</a>.
- <sup>59</sup> Manifestations: le sous-préfet de la Commune de Maroua 2 interdit une marche contre les souffrances du peuple, Actu Cameroun (Nov. 25, 2020), <a href="https://actucameroun.com/2020/11/25/manifestations-le-sous-prefet-de-la-commune-de-maroua-2-interdit-une-marche-contre-les-souffrances-du-peuple/">https://actucameroun.com/2020/11/25/manifestations-le-sous-prefet-de-la-commune-de-maroua-2-interdit-une-marche-contre-les-souffrances-du-peuple/</a>.
- <sup>60</sup> Cameroun: plusieurs militants du MRC blessés au cours d'une marche à Douala, Icicemac (Jan. 26, 2019), https://www.icicemac.com/2019/01/26/cameroun-plusieurs-militants-du-mrc-blesses-au-cours-dune-marche-a-douala/.
- 61 Yaoundé : la conférence de presse du MRC interdite, Journal du Cameroun (Oct. 15, 2018), https://www.journalducameroun.com/yaounde-la-conference-de-presse-du-mrc-interdite/.

- <sup>62</sup> All MSF Staff acquitted in military tribunal in Cameroon, Medecins Sans Frontieres (Jan. 10, 2023), <a href="https://www.msf.org/all-msf-staff-acquitted-military-tribunal-cameroon">https://www.msf.org/all-msf-staff-acquitted-military-tribunal-cameroon</a>.
- <sup>63</sup> In December 2020, authorities had already suspended MSF medical activities in the North-West region following a series of allegations accusing MSF of supporting local armed groups, which MSF has consistently denied. The Government remains unresponsive to attempts made by MSF to open a channel of dialogue on the continuation of MSF's medical assistance in the regions.
- <sup>64</sup> Cameroun: Arrestation et Détention arbitraire du Défenseur des Droits Humains et membre de Tournons La Page (TLP) M. Séverin Le Juste Bikoko par des gendarmes dans sa résidence familiale à Yaoundé, REDHAC (May 18, 2020), http://www.redhac.info/documents/CAMERO~1.PDF.
- <sup>65</sup> Republique du Cameroun : Manifestation Pacifique du 22 Septembre, REDHAC (Sept. 25, 2020). https://www.redhac.info/detail-actualite.php?idactualite=92.
- <sup>66</sup> Legal and judicial harassment against the members of the Network Dynamique Citoyenne in Cameroon, REDHAC (Mar. 8, 2018), https://www.redhac.info/documents/PRESS\_RELEASE\_Dynamique\_Citoyenne2.pdf.
- <sup>67</sup> Mancho Bibixy, ex-journaliste, injustment emprisoné, ACAT France (Oct. 15, 2018), <a href="https://acatfrance.fr/actualite/mancho-bibixy--ex-journaliste--injustement-emprisonne-">https://acatfrance.fr/actualite/mancho-bibixy--ex-journaliste--injustement-emprisonne-</a>.
- See. e.g., in Cameroon: Detainees Tortured, Human Rts. Watch (Aug. 20, 2019), https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/08/20/cameroon-detainees-tortured; Cameroon: Nearly 60 opposition members tortured by security forces, Amnesty International (July 26, 2019) https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/press-release/2019/07/cameroonopposition-members-tortured-by-security-forces/; Human Rights Situation of the Northwest and Southwest Regions October 2021 Through March 2021, CHRDA, https://www.chrda.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/12/SUMMARY-REPORT-2.pdf; Statement on the Disciplinary Measures Taken By the Delegate General for National Security on Five Police Officers for Torturing Suspects during a Police Investigation in Yaoundé, CHRDA (Sept. 29, 2021), https://www.chrda.org/the-cameroon-government-shouldexpeditiously-investigate-all-allegations-of-torture-committed-within-its-territory-establish-responsibility-punish-the-
- perpetrators-and-compensate-the-victims-of-tort/; CHRDA Human Rights Situation Report of the North West and South West Regions of Cameroon Between October 2021 and February 2021, CHRDA, <a href="https://www.chrda.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/UPDATED-">https://www.chrda.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/UPDATED-</a>
- CHRDA HUMAN RIGHTS REPORT BETWEEN OCTOBER 2020 AND FEBRUARY 2021.pdf; Cameroon: is torture the new routine to address the Anglophone crisis?, CHRDA, OMCT, Mandela Center International, Human is Rights, Friends of the Press Network (June 2020), https://www.omct.org/files/2020/06/26176/loipr 6th cat cameroon.pdf.
- <sup>69</sup> The Government of Cameroon should urgently open an investigation into all reported acts of torture by Chief Ewume John (Chief Moja Moja) in the South West region, CHRDA (Nov. 9, 2022), <a href="https://www.chrda.org/the-government-of-cameroon-should-urgently-open-an-investigation-into-all-reported-acts-of-torture-by-chief-ewume-john-chief-moja-moja-in-the-south-west-region/">https://www.chrda.org/the-government-of-cameroon-should-urgently-open-an-investigation-into-all-reported-acts-of-torture-by-chief-ewume-john-chief-moja-moja-in-the-south-west-region/</a>.
- <sup>70</sup> *Id*.
- 71 Yaounde-Cameroon: Case of Mr Ernest Dieudonné OBAMA NANA, Journalist c/ Mr Jean Pierre AMOUGOU BELINGA, CEO of Vision 4 television channel, REDHAC (June 18, 2020), <a href="https://www.redhac.info/documents/Press\_release\_OBAMA\_Ernest1.pdf">https://www.redhac.info/documents/Press\_release\_OBAMA\_Ernest1.pdf</a>.
- <sup>72</sup> See Annex 2.
- <sup>73</sup> U.N. Human Rights Council, Cooperation with the United Nations, its representatives and mechanisms in the field of human rights: Report of the Secretary General, 45th Sess., Sept. 25, 2020, U.N. Doc. A/HRC/45/36, p. 23, available at https://undocs.org/en/A/HRC/45/36; U.N. Human Rights Council, Cooperation with the United Nations, its representatives and mechanisms in the field of human rights: Report of the Secretary General, 48th Sess., Dec. 1, 2021, U.N. Doc. A/HRC/48/28, p. 51, available at https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Reprisals/A HRC 48 28.docx; U.N. Human Rights Council, Cooperation with the United Nations, its representatives and mechanisms in the field of human rights: Report of the Secretary 40, General. 2022, U.N. Doc. A/HRC/51/47, 51st Sess., Sept. 14, available https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/regularsession/session51/2022-10-14/A HRC 51 47 Ad vanceEditedVersion.docx.
- <sup>74</sup> International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, art. 6(1), Dec. 16, 1966, 999 U.N.T.S. 1976 (thereafter ICCPR).
- <sup>75</sup> Recent Selected Incidents of Violence Committed by Elements of the Defense and Security Forces & Non-State Armed Groups, CHRDA, <a href="https://www.chrda.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/Recent-Selected-Incidents-of-Violence-Committed-By-Elements-of-the-Defence-and-Security-Forces-and-Non-State-Armed-Groups.pdf">https://www.chrda.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/Recent-Selected-Incidents-of-Violence-Committed-By-Elements-of-the-Defence-and-Security-Forces-and-Non-State-Armed-Groups.pdf</a>.
- 76 Verified Incident: Extrajudicial Killing of Two Alleged Separatist Fighters in Bambui (July 2022), CHRDA, Cameroon Anglophone Crisis Database of Atrocities (Aug. 4, 2022), https://borealisdata.ca/dataset.xhtml?persistentId=doi:10.5683/SP3/AE49CA.
- 77 Franklin Njume, Facebook (Nov. 7, 2022), https://www.facebook.com/watch/?ref=search&v=3368440716816802&external\_log\_id=0176c945-8546-4383-b787-b957d8552e48&q=general%20gideon.
- Abe John, Facebook (Nov. 3, 2022), <a href="https://www.facebook.com/permalink.php?story\_fbid=pfbid0XuChD1XNeUxqJAyrYLLY1qhciWwcYRHUqU6mcJHuZirq6bQ">https://www.facebook.com/permalink.php?story\_fbid=pfbid0XuChD1XNeUxqJAyrYLLY1qhciWwcYRHUqU6mcJHuZirq6bQ</a> oRqFh9Y5XXjK8P4AWl&id=100081106287414.
- <sup>79</sup> Cameroun: Disparition forcée de M. Franklin Mowha, Président de FFCI, Fédération Internationale pour les Droits Humains (Sept. 25, 2018), <a href="https://www.fidh.org/fr/themes/defenseurs-des-droits-humains/cameroun-disparition-forcee-de-m-franklin-mowha-president-de-ffci">https://www.fidh.org/fr/themes/defenseurs-des-droits-humains/cameroun-disparition-forcee-de-m-franklin-mowha-president-de-ffci</a>.

- 83 MRC: Awasum Mispa, la présidente des femmes aux protes de Kondengui?, Actu Cameroun (Dec. 2, 2021), https://actucameroun.com/2021/12/02/mrc-awasum-mispa-la-presidente-des-femmes-aux-portes-de-kondengui/.
- <sup>84</sup> Cameroun Justice. La présidente des Femmes du MRC, AWASUM Mispa condamné à 7 ans d'emprisonnement ferme par le tribunal militaire, Cameroun 24 (Dec. 28, 2021), <a href="https://www.cameroun24.net/actualite-cameroun-La presidente des Femmes du MRC">https://www.cameroun24.net/actualite-cameroun-La presidente des Femmes du MRC</a> AWASUM Mispa cond-1-1-58500.html.
- 85 Cruauté humane : un célèbre prisonnier personnel de Paul Biya enchainé sur son lit d'hôpital fait rougir le MRC, Cameroun Web (Aug. 3, 2022), <a href="https://www.camerounweb.com/CameroonHomePage/NewsArchive/Cruaut-humaine-un-c-l-bre-prisonnier-personnel-de-Paul-Biya-enchain-sur-son-lit-d-h-pital-fait-rougir-le-MRC-675083">https://www.camerounweb.com/CameroonHomePage/NewsArchive/Cruaut-humaine-un-c-l-bre-prisonnier-personnel-de-Paul-Biya-enchain-sur-son-lit-d-h-pital-fait-rougir-le-MRC-675083</a>.
- <sup>86</sup> MBOSCUDA is an organization that works to defend the rights of members of the Bororo indigenous community.
- 87 Cameroun: Condamnation det détention arbitraire de M. Musa Usman Ndamba, Fédération Internationale pour les Droits Humains (May 18, 2018), <a href="https://www.fidh.org/fr/themes/defenseurs-des-droits-humains/cameroun-condamnation-et-detention-arbitraire-de-m-musa-usman-ndamba">https://www.fidh.org/fr/themes/defenseurs-des-droits-humains/cameroun-condamnation-et-detention-arbitraire-de-m-musa-usman-ndamba</a>; Letter to Minister of Justice Laurent Esso from Michael Pates, Re: ABA Center for Human Rights Report on apparent judicial harassment of human rights defender, Musa Usman Ndamba (Aug. 22, 2016), <a href="https://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/administrative/human\_rights/reportonjudicialharrassmentofhumanrightsdefenderm">https://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/administrative/human\_rights/reportonjudicialharrassmentofhumanrightsdefenderm</a> usausmanndamba.pdf.
- <sup>68</sup> Cameroon: Ongoing judicial harassment of Mr. Musa Usman Ndamba, Fédération Internationale pour les Droits Humains (April 29, 2020), <a href="https://www.fidh.org/en/issues/human-rights-defenders/cameroon-ongoing-judicial-harassment-of-mr-musa-usman-ndamba">https://www.fidh.org/en/issues/human-rights-defenders/cameroon-ongoing-judicial-harassment-of-mr-musa-usman-ndamba</a>.
- <sup>89</sup> Cameroon: Musa Usman Ndamba released on bail but still facing judicial harassment, Fédération Internationale pour les Droits Humains (June 20, 2018), <a href="https://www.fidh.org/en/issues/human-rights-defenders/cameroon-musa-usman-ndamba-released-on-bail-but-still-facing-judicial">https://www.fidh.org/en/issues/human-rights-defenders/cameroon-musa-usman-ndamba-released-on-bail-but-still-facing-judicial</a>.

<sup>80</sup> ICCPR, arts. 9(1)-9(5).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Libération du blogueur et lanceur d'alertes Paul Chouta, ACAT France (May 21, 2021), <a href="https://www.acatfrance.fr/bonne-nouvelle/liberation-du-blogueur-et-lanceur-dalertes-paul-chouta">https://www.acatfrance.fr/bonne-nouvelle/liberation-du-blogueur-et-lanceur-dalertes-paul-chouta</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> While conducting this investigation, CHRDA could not gather all relevant information because they were denied visits and regularly intimidated and harassed by government officials.